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The meetinq was called to order at 3 p.m. 

AGKNDA ITEM 1301 REPORT OF THE IKI’LRWATKONAL LAW COMMLSPION ON THE WORK OF ITS 
THIRTY-EIGHTH SESSION (continued) (A/41/10, 498, 406) 

AGKNDA ITEM 125: DRAFT CODE OF OFFENCES AGAINST THE PEACE AND SECUP.TTY OF 
MANKIND: RRFORT OF THE SECKFZARY-GENERAL (continued1 (A/41/537 and Add.1 and 2) 

1. Mr. TRRVR~ (Italy) said that the subject of jurisdictional immunities of 

States and their property was different from other subjects of public international 
law because State practice in tt.at area was based almost cxclusi.v,~ly on domestic 
laaislation, administrative practice and domestic court decisions. Diplomatic 
practice was very scarce, and decisions of international courts or arbitrators were 
totally lackinq. Thus, international practice with reqacd to jurisdictional 
immunities of States and their property had followed a more diverqent development 
than in other fields of international law. 

2. For States whose basic principle was that each State exercised soveceiqnty 
over its territorv, the Immunity of States was an exception and must be interpreted 
cestr ict ively. For other States, inmunity wa6 the point of departure, and cases in 
which jurisdiction could be exercised were exceptions which had to be spelt out in 
detail. The former approach prevailed in the developed States of the West and the 
latter in the socialist States, while the developinq States were represented in 
iot.h groups. 

3. Because of the diversified practice, only two very general idea8 seemed to be 
held by all States; first, that there were some cases in which States enjoyed 
immunity from jurisdiction and second, that at least in some cases euch immunity 

did not apply. That observation seemed to be confirmed by the tendency - 80m 
evidence of which could be found in draft article 28 - to qive importance to 
reciprocity, on the basis of which States were often ready to modify their attitude 
tovards immunities. That u.lderlined how few and weak were the rules and seemed to 

confirm a restrictive view of immunities. By and lacqe, the only aspect to which 
all States subscribed was that a State ehould not be submitted to the jurisdiction 
of another State for acts relevant to the conduct of its business ae a subject of 
international law. 

4. The draft articles adopted in first readinq by the Commission had to be 
considered in that perspective. The answers to tuo assent ial quest ions seemed 
relevant8 would a codification conventton on that subject be useful? And, if BO, 
did the draft articles correspond to the needs of the international community? In 

answer to the first question, his deleqation thou&t that widespread aqreement on a 
text coverinq the question of jurisdictional immunities of States and their 
property would have the effect of haltinq, or at least moderatinq, the trend of 
divacqent national practice. That stabilizina effect would be moat welcome and 
would favour the development of rules of customarv law more detaijed and uniform 
than those in existence. Moreover, as the Special Rapportcur pointed out in hia 

eighth report, the countries which stood to benefit the moat from the adoption of 
rules of international law on that topic were the developinq countries, while the 
advanced countries with sophisticated leqal developments miqht be orepared to wait 
and see. 

/ . . . 
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5. The answer to the second question reouired, as with all leqsl texts of a016 
complexity, an evaluation of the qenclal trend of the draft articles and the 

solutions qiven in aPecific provisions to specific questions of importance. until 
the Committee had reconsidered all the provisions in detail, his deleaation would 
reserve its overall position and onlv conaider the aeneral trend of the draft 
articles. 

6. In his view, the draft articles were d reasonably well-balanced comprOll)iaa, 
even if thev did not correspond fully to what Italy as a nation would have liked. 
The basic of the compromire seemed to be threefold: firet, immunity fron 
jurisdiction shc>lld bo the basic rule, the qeneral principle, thus correapondlrm to 
the position of the proponents of absolute immunity, especially the socialist 
States8 second, llnitationa or exceptions to that qeneral principle should be 
reasonably numerous and spelt out in full detail, in keepind- with recent and leas 
recent trends in developed Western States and aoma developinq States8 third, 
immunity from measures of constraint in respect of property should be defined in 
fairly wide terms with only limited exceptions, thereby qivina an indispensable 
asfequard, especially to the developing countries involved in judicial proceedings 
in those States that took a restrictive view of State immunity from jurisdiction. 
His deleqation belteved that cm the basis of that compromise, further work on the 
subject could be usefully pursued by States and by the Commission. 

7. Hr. K)BINSON (Jamaica), notinq that according to the commentary on 
jurisdicttonal immunities of States and their property, article 3 was an 

interpretative provision as distinct from a definitional or use-of-terms Provision 
as in article 2, said thst an interpretative provision must be drafted as precisely 
and clearly as a definitional provfsfon, for, in a treaty, it represented an 
aqreement between the parties as to the interpretation of a provision, and the 
parties would frequently have recourse to it. The oomaentary stated, in part, that 
the qeneral terms used in deacribinq “State” should not implv that the provision 
was an open-ended formula. His delegation felt that the term ‘State” was in fact 
rather vsquely defined in that interpretative provision. It was only in 

Paraqrapha 1 (b) and 1 (c) that a State was defined as an entity entitled to 
perform acts in the exercise of the aovereiqn authority of the State. 

8. As for es parsarsph 1 (a), which referred to “the State and its various orqans 
of qovernmentg, the interpretative provision would not assist in deterrtninq what 
was meant by ‘brqans of qovernment”. The expression had different meaninqs in 
different countries. Consideration should be qiven to addinq in subparagraph (a) 
the clarification qivon in subparaqraphs (b) and (c) reaardinq the entltlement to 

perform acts in the exercise of the aovereiqn authority of the State. 

9. Paraqraph 2 of arttclo 3, was particularly important because it established 

criteria for determinimr whether a contract was commercial and whether it was 
covered by State innunity. Special considerrtion should be given to the interests 
of developina countrtea called upon to concY,Aa contracts which, while sppearina to 
be Commercial, actually nerved a public purpose, and should therefore not be 
treated as commercial. Examples of such contracts would be those relatinq to the 



A/C.6/41/SR.30 
Enql ish 
Paw 4 

(Mr. Robinson, Jamaica) 

procurement of food supplies to feed a wpulation in times of famine, or of 
mcdicint to combat an epidemic. His dsleqation felt that eaual weiqht should be 
qiven to the purpose and the nature of the contract. For that reason, it was not 
entirely satisfied with the formulation of paraqraph 2, aooordina to which the two 
criteria were to bc applied successively, the second criterion of purpose bcinq 
resorted to only when it appeared that the nature of the transaction was 
commercial. At that point it was up to the State concerned to show that the 
contract was to bc treated a6 non-oommcrcial because of its public purpose. In 

such a case, the burden of proof fell on the State concerned. A fairer solution 
would bc to consider that where the purpose of the contract was clearly public and 
a0vernmenta1, the transaction was non-commercial. Thus, the paraaraph could bc 
redrafted to read: “In deternininq whether a contract for the sale or purchase of 
qoods or the supply of servi~cs is commercial, reference should be made to the 

nature of the contract and, to that end, due account shall be takan of its purpose.” 

10. Paraqraph 2 of article 3 raised the further ouestion of which State was 
referred to in the phrase ‘in the practice of that State’, and also the question of 
what was meant by “practice”. The first question arose becauee either the State 
claiminq the immunity or the State from whose jurisdiction immunity was claimed 
could be intended. One had to resort to the commentary to the 1983 draft articles 
to learn that the reference was to the State claimina the immunity. It was 
inappropriate not to indicate that in the text itself. Wby should one have to 
resort to the ccxnmcntarv for that information? The commentary should nst & used 
as a substitute for a provision which should bc in the text. Under the terms of 
article 32‘of the Vienna Convention on the Law of Treaties, rccoursc miqht be had 
to the commentary onlY to oonfirm an interpretation or to determine the meaninq of 
a term. The commentary had a useful but limited role to plav. It should therefore 
be spccificd in the text of article 3, paraqraph 2, that the State referred to was 
the State claiminq the immunity. 

11. Fur thermore, the text itself should specify that the interpretative provisions 
applied not merely to a contract for the sale or purchase of goods or the supply of 
services, but also to other types of oontracts as defined in draft article 2, such 
as a contract for a loan. Rcqardinq the meaninq of the word “practice”, the text 
should also incorporate a formulation to the effect that it was the practice of the 
State .in uueetion to conclude contracts or transactions for public ends. 

12. Jamaica believed that the bracketed phrase in article 6, ‘and the relevant 
rules of qeneral international law”, should bc deleted. It miqht bc taken to mean 
that the draft articles of themselves did not establish the principle of State 
immun L ty . The natural relationship between the draft articles and cuetomary 
international law dio not need to bc expressed in a specific provision of the draft 
articles. One would expect States parties to ensure that their practice conformed 
to the convention, and it would bc orcfcrablc to orovidc for a periodic review of 
the articlee at a conference of the parties to the eventual convention. It would 
also bc important for a ounvention of that kind to contain a proviaiL>n obliqinq the 
States parties to take the lcqislativc and other measures nccdcd to implement its 
provisions. 

/ *.. 
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13. With reqard to the title of part III, his deleqation had no particular 
preference reqardinq the words “limitations on’ or “exceptions to-. On the other 
hand, it was puzzled as to the meaninq of draft article 20 when it stipulated that 
“the provisions of the present articles shall not prejudqe any question that may 
arise in reqard to extraterritorial effects of measures of national ization”. That 

article fell under part III on exceptions to or limitations on State immunity, 
namely, cases in which, in the lanquaqe of draft articles 11 to 19, “the immunity 
Of a State cannot be invoked”. That lanquaqe, however, was not employed in draft 
article 20, and the commentary further compounded the problem by referrinq to the 
exercise by a State of its sovereiqn authority, thus inplyina that matters ariaina 
out of measures of nationalization would be protected by State immunitv. 

14. In that connection, the Commission had to resolve three issues. First, were 
matters arisinq out of measures of nationalization covered by State immunity? If 
SO* there was no need for article 20. Second, if such matters were not covered by 
immunity, draft article 20 should be brouqht into line with the language of draft 
articles 11 to 19 and clearly indicate that State immunity could not be invoked. 
Third, if the aim was not to have the draft articles pass judqement on that 
question, article 20 as drafted should be considered a savinq provision that would 
be more appropriately placed at the end of the draft articles. The latter solution 
would be the best compromise approach, and the phrase *extraterritc,rial effects” 
should then be deleted. 

15. Where draft article 21 was concerned, the bracketed phrase, “or property in 
which it has a leqally protected interest-, should be retained. Once aqain, it was 
left to the oommentary to brinq out that the aim of the article was to ensure that 

before measures of constraint were implemented , a proceedinq to that effect was to 
be instituted before a court of the State where the property was located. That 
point was expressed nowhere in the body of article 21, which should be redrafted 
accordingly. 

16. Jamaica eupported the principle underlyinq draft article 23, and felt that 
draft article 24 on service of process was particula ly important. It believed 
that transmission throuah diplomatic channel8 to the Ministry of Foreiqn Affairs of 
the State concerned, dealt with in paraqraph 1 (cl, should proceed on the same 
basis as transmission under paraqraph 1 (d), namely, only if it was permitted by 
the law of the State of the forum and the law of the State concerned. It also 
believed that the residual provision in paraqraph 1 (d) (ii) for effectinq service 
l by any other means” would result in too liberal and too loose a r&rime, and could 
lead to an excessive number of default judqements. 

17. With reoard to draft article 28 on non-discrimination, paraoraph 2 (al 
required careful interpretation, for it appeared to permit a estrictive 
application of the provisions of the draft articles eveu thouqh such an application 
might amount to a breach of the convention. The term ‘restrictive application” 
miqht be nothinq more than a euphemism for such a breach. lo avoid that 
interpretation, there should be a provision allowinq the States parties a certain 

/ . . . 
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freedom of action with ceqard to the implementation of the rules. In the absence 

of such a provision, restrictive application would be a breach of the convention. 
That interpretation was Confirmed bv the commentary to article 47 of the 1961 
Vienna Convention on Diplomatic Relations. The Commission could usefully consider 
includinq a comment alonq those lines in the commentary to draft article 28 to make 
it clear that the article did not sanction a restrictive application of a provision 
that would be tantamount to a breach of that provision. His delegation also 
suggested that paragraph 2 (b) should be brouaht into line vith paragraph 2 (b) of 
article 6 of the draft articles on the diplomatic courier, which took account of 

the object and purpose of the articles a8 vell as the interests of third States, 
and was consistent with article 41 of the Vienna Convention on the Law of Treaties. 

18. His delegation saw nothinq wronq with leaving the concept of inviolability of 
the diplomatic bag , which was not expressly used in any of the four multilateral 
conventions on privileges and immunities, out of article 28, paragraph lr it would 
still be possible to argue that the protection of the bag was based on its 
inviolability, which derived from the rule of the inviolability of archives set out 
in the four conventions. That remark led him to raise the question of the 
relationship between the draft articles and the four conventions, which remained 
uncertain despite the explanations provided in paragraph 3 of the commentary on 
article 32. At the fortieth session of the General Assembly, his deleqation had 
drawn an analoay with the relationship between the 1946 Convention on the 
Privileges and Immunities of the United Nations and the later headquarters 
agreemente’which stipulated that they complemented the 1946 Convention and, where 
provisions in the Convention and the latter aqreements dealt with the same subject, 
they should be interpreted in such a vay that neither narrowed the effect of the 
other. His deleqation had at that time suggested the inclusion of a similar 
formulation in the draft articles, but now felt that the relationship between the 
draft articles and the four conventions miqht be more complex. In such a 
situation, the best solution would certainly be to rely on the commentary. ‘It 
sight, however, be necessary to use a draftina technique to guard against an 
a contrario interpretation of article 32, which provided that the articlet-i did not 
affect bilateral or reqional aqreements. Returning to article 28, paragraph 1, his 
delegation supported the retention of the second bracketed phrase, because the 
security interests of the receivina State were maintained by paraqraph 2 of the 
same article. 

19. His delegation fully supported the principles underlyinq paragraph 2. Not ins, 
however, that some members of the Commission had expressed concern lest the 
exception provided in that paragraph be abused, it sugqested that the wmmentary 
should specify that the words *serious reasons” should be interpreted as meaninq 
reasonable qrounds. The word aconsular’ ought to be deletedr the provisions of 
paraaraph 2 should apply to all baqs dealt with in the four conventions. The riqht 
to open the baq ehould not normally be accorded to a transit State, unless it could 
show that its interests were threatened. The bracketed portion dealinq with the 
request for the baq to be subjected to scanning could be retained with one 

~ amendment* the riqht to reauest that the baq be opened should be l stabl ished for 

caecs where thf- sendinq State refused to allow electronic scanninq, but not for 
, cases where scanninq had not satisfid the receivinq State. 
/ 

I 
/ . . . 
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20. Hie deleqation was dismayed that the Commission had misused the commentary to 
delineate the scope of article 31 , especially since article 82 of the 1975 Vienna 
Convention on the Representation of States in Their Relations with International 
Orqanizations of a Universal Character, the direct source of the article, was quite 
specific on the matter. 

21. Althouqh it understood the motive behind the provision, his deleqation 
rellarded article 33 as runninq contrary to the primary aim of the draft article, 
which was to establish a coherent and uniform r&ime for the status of the 
diplomatic baa and courier. 

22. Turnine to the draft Code of Offences against the Peace and Security of 
Mankind, he said that the distinction between crimes aqainet peace, crimes aqainst 
humanity and war crimes did not really help to isolate the acts which merited the 
description of crimes sqainst the peace and necur ity of Rank ind. Much time was 
wssted In decidina what fact belonged in what cateaorv, but in the final analysis 
the matter was of little importance. 

23. The first sentence of article 2 was satisfactory. The second, on the other 
hand, needed to be redrafted to read: “the fact that an action or omiesion is OK 

is not a Cri~!tr under international law does not affect this characterization”. 
That would leave open the autstion whether the draft articles should ,ontain a 
provision incorporating the rule non bis in idem -- 

24. Reqardinq article 4, he pointed out that, out of regard for the constitutional 
systems of certain countries, modern international aqretmtnts applied the pr fnciplt 
aut dedtre aut punire by impasinq the obligation not to try or to prosecute, but to 
submit the cane to the competent authorities for prosecution. The code would be 
more effective if it functioned under an international criminal jurisdiction, which 
would qive a qreater impression of objectivity than a domestic court. 

25. Article 7, paraaraph 2, was confusina and unntcesssry in an instrument 
specifically devoted to crimes aqainst the >.eace and security of mankind, not 
qtneral in nature as the Ruropean Convention on Human Rights was. Moreover, 
paraqraph 2 referred to “atntral principles of international law” while the 
provision in the latter Convention cited in he commentary spoke of ‘qenaral 
principles of law”. Paragraph 1 wculd be clearer if drafted to reads -no person 
shall be convicted of an offence aqainst the peace and security of mankind on 
8Ccount Of any action or 0111i~sicm which, at the time it took place, did not 
constitute an offence aqainst the peace and security of mankind”. 

26. The phrase “in principlea found in article 8, paraqraph 1, was inappropriate 
for a penal provisionr an accused person must know with certainty what exceptions 
to the principle of responsibility could be invoked. It must be hoped that at a 
latter stage the draft would provide specific criteria for the application of the 
provision set forth in article 8 (e) (iii), which would otherwise remain too vaque. 

/ . . . 
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27. Article 2 of the Definition of Aqqression adopted by the General Assembly in 
resolution 3314 (XXIX), which had been omitted from the definition appearin in 
article 11 of the draft, could be of value to a court since it attached a certain 
evidential value to the first use of armed force by a State. 

28. Most of the acts identtfied in article 11 were not reqarded aa offences 
aoainst the peace unless they were committed by the authorities of a State. That 
wae understandable in the case of crimes such aa aqqression, but ruch less so for 
offences such aa terrorism in an aqe when so many acts of terrorism were comaitted 
by private individuals. Was one to conclude that such individuals were not quilty 
of offences aqainst the peace and security of mankind? Furthermore, such a 
restriction posed problems if one considered that the actions listed in article 11, 
paragraph 4 (b) (iii) were already covered by international conventions which did 
not deal only with their ccmmiaeion by State authorities. If  the term .authorlties 
of a State’ had been chosen in preference to .State” to avoid the notion Of 

crisinal responsibility of a State, the choice was not very persuasivcr as the 
authorities of a State acted on behalf of the State, some criminal reeponsibility 
redounded on the State. That, moreover, was an additional reason for establishinq 
an international criminal jurisdiction. 

29. His delegation fully supported paraqraphs 5 and 6 of article 11 and noted 
that, in so far aa those paraoraphe related to obliqations of the State itself, the 
draft articles appeared to attach international criminal responsibility to States. 
It had little patience with the arqument that the matters covered by those 
paraqraphs should not be dealt with in the Code because they properly belonged to 
another forum. 

30. With reqard to paraqrsph 8, it should bs noted that the definition of a 
mercenary had proved to be one of the most difficult issues facinq the Ad Hoc 
Committee on the Drafting of an International Convention aqainst the Recruitment, 
Use, Financing and Trainim of Mercernaries, and that the present definition did 
not resolve that issue. 

31. A definition of apartheid different from that adopted in the International 
Convention on the Suppression and Punishment of the Crime of Apartheid would be 
difficult for States parties to that Convention to accept. 

32. He thanked the Special Rapporteur for his contribution to the work on that 
topic and expressed the hope that the code of offences aqainst the peace and 
security of mankind would be adopted in the near future. 

33. Mr. RAZAFIWDFIALAHBO (Wadaqascar) said that article 3 of the draft articles on 
jurisdictional immunities of States and their property, night be perceived as 
containinq a definition of tLe expression *State” when in fact its ao1.e purpose was 

to provide an interpretation of that expression for the purposes of the draft 
articlcsr paraqraph 1 seemed sufficiently clear in that it referred to three 
cateqories of entitic; which were considered to be included in the expression 
l :;tste” . However, he had some reservations with respect to the phrase “cxercer lee 

/ . . . 
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prdroqatives de la puissance publique de I’Rtat’ used in the French text, 

particularly in subparaqraph (c) . In the Malaqaey leas1 system, the ‘priroq atiwa 

de la p uixsancc pub1 ique. related to the concept of public institutions and 

distinquished such inst. itut ions from pr ivate ones. Thus, the drawbacka of uninq 

that phrase, which warn not a very qood translation of the EnqlLsh expression 

*sovereign authority,’ became clear. There were several types of “priroqativea de 

la puieaancc publique” and come were more particularly related to the movereiqnty 
of the State. He would therefore have preferred to see the phrase ‘priroqativq de 
1 ‘Etat en tant que puiesance publique”. 

34. With regard to article 6, his deleqation would like to see the phraee betueen 

square brackets deleted since it seemed to limit considerably the acope of the 
principle of immunity and contained an element of uncertainty with respect to itm 

scope. He wholeheartedly endorsed article 20. Likewise, he had no objection to 

part IV as a whole8 that part wa8 an eesential munterweiqht to the possibility of 

limitinq the jurisdictional immunity of States. He simply pointed out, with 
reference to articles 21 and 22, that the words between brackets “property in which 

it has a leqally protected interest’ referred to the intereste specified inter alla 
in articles 14 and 15, and were therefore fully justified. The same applied to the 

expression “non-qovcrnmental. which had the advantaac of qualifyinq precisely the 

“commercial purpoees” aa meaninq profitable. 

35. Part V contained procedural rules and some especially important rules 

pertaininq to substance, notably article 28. The final version of that article, as 
proposed by ILC was deeiqned to leeeen the danqer of P unilateral interpretation 

limitinq the application of the immunities recoqnized I#y the draft articlea - which 

would be to the disadvantaqc primarily of third-world Stntee - in violation of the 

rule “pacta aunt servanda”. His deleqation had reeervationa c-uncerninq 

paraqraph 2 (a), which implied that the possibility of unilateral application uan 
envieaqed. It could raise difficulties and they would be all the more disturbinq 

becsuee the draft articles made no provision, for the time bcinq, for the 
settlement- of disputes. 

36. His delegation had always followed with sympathy the efforts made by the 

Special Rapporteur and the ILC to elaborate an international instrument concerninq 

the status of the diplomatic courier and the diplomatic baq not accompanied by 

diplomatic courier. It had no objection, in principle, to the draft articles au a 

whole which had been adopted on first reading. It merely wished to explain its 

views reqardinq article 28, which contained one of the most important proviuio~ of 
the draft articles. It supported the current wordinq of paraqraph 1, and was in 

favour of keepina the text that was currently within square brackets. Paraqraph 2. 
which was the product of an effort to Rich a compromise and to strike a balance 

between the inttrceta of the aendina State and those of the receivinq State, took 
into account the concerns of those who had expressed disquiet at the recent renewed 

incidence of miauae which had been the subject of much talk in diplomatic circlem. 
Hia delcqation would be prepared to support the proposed compromise provided that 

oaraqraph 1 was adopted in its entirety and that the sauare brackets wer3 deleted. 
tioWeVt?K , it would have difficulty in aqrcxrinq that I~araqr~~ph 2 applied to all baqsr 

/ . . . 
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that was far too great an innovation and contrary to positive law. Furthermore, it 

saw absolutely no reason for qrantinq to a transit State the powers that devolved 
upon the receivinq State. 

37. It was hard to reconcile the possibility of makinq an optional declaratton, 

provided in article 33, with the main purpose of the draft articles, which was to 

establish a coherent and uniform r&qime for the status of the diplomatic bag and 

diplomatic courier. It remained to be seen whether that would encouraqe more 
States to accept the draft articles. 

38. With respect to Lhc responsibility of States, he noted that the seventh report 

of the Special Rapporteur on the subject was merely a systematic formulation of the 
Outline in the sixth reports any qeneral comment8 on the draft articles of the 

third part could not differ appreciably from those which his deleaation had already 
made at the fortieth session. However, some comments were in order. 

39. As the Special Rapporteur had pointed out in his earlier reports, the three 
parts of the set of draft articles were inseparable from one another and that 

indivisibility reflected the limits placed by the Special Rapporteur on the 
implementation of reeponsibilityr the goal was not to draw up a procedure for the 

settlement of disputes that was binding in all cases, but simply to draw up a 

procedure to be applied in the context of the second part alone, in order to avoid 

the measures and counter-measures outlined in that part or, at least, to prevent 
the escalation of the successive reactions of States. 

4. With reqard to the different kinde of recourse available to States that w@re 
parties to a dispute, the Special Rapporteur qave pride of place to recourse to the 
Tnt-ernational Court of Justice for the settlement of the most serious disputes, 
those which involved the application and interpretation of article 12 (b) 

concerninq lus cwens, and article 14 and, naturally, article 15 concerninq 

internat ional crimes. In the other cases, the Special Rapporteur had proposed a 

procedure of compulsory conciliation. In that connection he had merely elaborated 

or tX.-. ideas expressed in his sixth report in which he already indicated a 

preference for a procedure based on article 66 of the Vienna Convention. 

41. While it was true that some States rejected the system of compulsory 

jurisdiction of the International Court of Justice under the pretext that it had 

been accepted by only a small number of States, there was at present, if the 

procedures for peaceful settlement of disputes fail R, and if it was desired not to 
use force, no other solution than to turn to the International Court, whose moral 

authority and international prestiqe had been reinforced by several recent 
decisions of qreat importance for the promotion of and respect for international 

law. That was, at least, the view of the countries of the third world, which 

placed increaeinq trust in the Court. 

42. With regard to the procedure arranqements proposed in part III, includinq the 

rules contained in the annex for the implementation of c:orppulsory conciliation, his 
deleqation aoproved of the main lines and left it to the Commission’s Draftinq 

Committee to prepare the final draft. 
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43. As to the topic of international liability for in UC ious conseouancea ari8inq 
out of activities not prohibited by international law, hia deleqation was pleased 

to note that the new Special Rapporteur, Mr. Barboza, intended to take the 
schematic outline developed by the previoue Special Rapporteur, the late 

Professor Quentin 3axl or, am the raw material for the topic he waB to study. 

44. With respect to the scope of the topic, he noted that Lt was to cover any 

human activity undertaken within the territory or control OP a State qivinq rise to 
1088 or injury to persona or thinqs within the territory or control of another 

State. The activity in que8tion, Ln the view of the Special Rapporteur, should 

relate solely to phymical use causinq “traneboundary” physical effecta. 

45. From the standpoint of the specific interest6 of developinq countriee, hia 

deleqation had always considerad that the criterion might be too restrictive and 

ignore certain economic activities which had catastrophic consequences for 
neighbouring oountries, in particular, measure6 in the customs or monetary fields, 

not to mention economic blockades or dumplnq. It was countries with a Craqile and 

vulnerable economy, such as the dcvelopinq countries, that miqht be the most 
frequent victims of such measures which, while they were not strictly speakin 
physical in nature, might none the lees cause appreciable material damage in the 

countr ice concerned. In that reqard mention miqht be made of the decisions to put 
a sudden end to the financial or military aid provided to a country that had to 

deal with armed opposition. 

46. Purthermore, the territorial criterion did not cover the situation OC the 

international organisations, in particular those which were non-qovernmental and 
whose activities scarcely differed from those of tranenational corporations. There 

wete aloo other ditficultiem, related to the location of the real control of those 
corporatione. In some Case@, axporatione established in a country were in fact 

under the control of parent corporation8 with headquarters ir capital-exportinq 
countc ice. A good example was that of Mien Carbide, which h.jd become notorious 

Collowinq the Bhopal catastrophe in India. It was therefore necessary to estsblieh 

in some way or other the liability of the State exportinq technologies or capital. 

41. Obliqatlons arose from what the previous Rapporteur had called a 

“prevention-reparation continuum”. In fact, obligations had four successive 
aspects: prevention, which implied information, and reparation, which implied 
negotiation. They Involved both procedural elements and BUbBtantiVe rules. 

48. In qeneral , hie deleqation accepted the proposals appearino in that reqard in 
the schematic outline, while obeervinq that the duty to propose fact-Cindlnq should 

rest eoually with the affected State and the source State. Furthermore, where the 
damaqe affected several States, fact-Ctndinq orqanized by multilateral consent 

miqht be neceseary. It miqht perhaps be appropriate to provide for a standin 
fact-f indinq body composed of independent experts, attached to or appointed by an 
international orqanization. In the case of nuclear catastrophes, for example, IAEA 

should be able to entruet an international fact-findinq body with the task of 
collectfnq all the necessary information. 
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49. Lastly, the duty to provide information posed a ditt!iculty related to the 

exception baaed on the need to protect eecrscy in reapact of national or industrial 

security. Such an exception miqht conalderably diminish the duty to provide 
information and place developinq countries in a situation of inferiority. 

50. With reqard to the law of the non-naviqational useu of international 

watercoureea, his deleqa:ion thouqht that the topic wau very similar to that of 
international liability: indeed, the question also concerned potential conflicts 
between the sovereiqn riahte of riparian States to carry out freely activitiee in 

their own territory, free from any interference from other Statee. The two Special 

Rapporteurs entruoted with the topics of international liability and the law 

relatinq to international watercoureee considered in both cases that any failure to 

conply with the prescribed obliqatione (to prevent, to notify, to neqor..+:e and t0 

make compensation) qavc rise to a wronqful act likely to entail the inteLnat<onal 

liability of the State at fault. 

‘51. In view of the qualitative and quantitative importance of the procedural 

aspects, his deleqation wondered whether, as some delegations hsd advocated, it 

would not be appropriate to qive the topic the form of a framework aqreeaent. 

Similarly, with regard to the definition of an international watercourse or an 

international watercourse system, it would perhaps be wise, because of the 

differences of opinion which continued to exiet in that reqard, to postpone the 
choice ot a definition to a latter staqe. The concept of shared natural resources 

seemed likely to reduce in one way or another the acope of the principle of 

permanent and full Bovereiqnty over natural wealth and resources) hia deleaation 

was therefore inclined to support draft article 5 proposed by the previous Special 
Rspporteur in his second report , which avoided the us* of that controvereial 

forrula. The concept of reasonable and eouitable use should be understood a8 a 

qeneral principle, the relevant fact>re of which should not appeat in the text of 

draft article 8 itself, but rather in an annex or in the recommendations attached 
to the main instrument, aa in the case of the recommendations which accompanied the 
IU) Conventions. 

52. Furthermore, it was neceaaary to reconcile the maxim sic utere ut alienum 

non laedas, which was a well-established norm oi’ international law, with the 
soverefqn riqht of States to use freely watera eituated within their territory. In 

that reqard, the text of draft article 9 proposed by the previous Special 
Rapporteur seemed to provide a qood basis for diecuesion. 

53. With reqard to the procedural and Lnethcutional elements, he left it to the 

Social Rapporteur, who had demonstrated a thorouqh knowledqe of the topic and a 
rerarkablc degree of open-mindedneaa, to find formulae which were flexible, simple 

and capable of satiefyinq the countries directly concerned, i.e. the riparian 

States of an international watercourse. 
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54. Lastly, he noted that, sllthouqh the Commission had been able to conclude it8 

first readinq of two 8et8 of draet articles on particularly important topics, 

jurisdictional imnunitiea of States and their property and the status of the 
diplomatic courier and the diplomatic baq not accompanied by diplomatic courier, 

there was raanon to fear that, in view of the very delicate topica on ita aqenda, 

includinq more de Ieqe ferenda elements than de leqe lata provisions, it would be 

unable to sustain indefinitely the pace of wock which it had adopted in 1986, the 

eeaaion havinq been shortened by two weeks. It seemed in any case unlikely that it 
could undertake the consideration of new topics, for that would considerably slow 

down its taak of codifyinq and proqreaaively developinq international law. 

55. As to the method of work, his deleaation noted that the members of the 
C~niaaion living in countries relatively Ear from New York were atill not 

receivinq the reports of the Special Rapporteurs until after the beqinninq of the 
Geneva aeeaionr that state of affairs was prejudicial to the quality of their 

contribution to the discussion of those reports, and it was to be hoped that the 

Secretariat, which was quite aware of those difficulties, would spare no effort to 

remedy them. 

56. WC. RIPHAGEN (Netherlands), after payinq tribute to the vork accomplished by 

Mr. Sucharitkul, the Special Rapporteur on the jurisdictional ianunities of States 

and their property, noted cnat one of the main points on which the Commission had 

not taken a definite position in first readinq concerned the acope and force Of the 
draft articles aa a whole. Takinq aa a atartinq point the well-known distinction 

between acta jure imperil, in respect of which in principle a State enjoyed 

immunity from the jurisdiction of another State, and acts jure qeationis, to which 

in principle euch immunity did not apply, it was possible in theory to elaborate 
that distinction in such a way aa to arrive at a clear dichotomy, such that, for 

all caaea in which the question arose, there were leqal provision8 qivinq the 

anawer aa to whether or not there was immunity. 

57. Nevertheless, apart from the theoretical difficulty of coverincr all the 

situations which aiqht arise , tho practical difficulty was to obtain world-wide 

aqreewnt amonq States concernina the exact dividinq line between immunity and 
non-innunity. It should be recalled that the European Convention on State 

Immunity, .Idopted by a much smaller qroup of States, the members of the Council of 
Europe, did not stipulate such a dichotomy. It would already be a qreat step 
forward in the codification and progressive development of international law if, on 
the war Id-wide plane, States reached aqrsement on a number of situations in which 

immunity did apply, and a number of situatione in which immunity did not apply, 
while leavinq a “qrey zone” of situations to thl. further development of State 
practice, in particular the QraCtiCe of national Courts. his delegation had 

already drawn attention eeveral years previously to th<“t state of affairs, and the 

Netherlands Government’s moat recent comments on the Commission’e report on the 

work of its 1985 session (A/41/406) returned to another aspect of the matter. 

!a. The problem of a dichotomy or ‘qrey zone- explained why, in article 6. 

paraqraph 1 s the reference to “relevant rules of qeneral international law” was 

placed between square brackets and why the title of part ITI of the draft had two 
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alternative texts, namely, ‘Limitations on’ or ‘Exceptions to’ State imnunity. Of 
course, if a dichotomy van intended, the reference to other ‘relevant rules of 
general international law” should be deleted and the title of psrt III should read 
Vxceptions to State immunity’. On the other hand, if it was decided to leave a 
“9rey wne’, the aforementioned reference van essential, and the title of part III 
rust be *Limitations on State immunity’. 

59. His deleoation, Ear its part, favoured the more modest approach of leaving a 
-grey zone”, for it vas hardly likelv that the world comaunity would agree on a 
precise, detailtsd dichotomy in the near future. Indeed, the very distinction 
between imperium and yestio involved choices which, on the level of domestic law. 
gave rise to different results in the different domestic leqal syetemu, which 
explained why there was no uniformity of judicial practice. Even where, in several 
regions of the world, countries had adopted national le~ielation on the topic to 
brinq about more uniformity in the practice of their courts, such legislation was 
not uniform from country to country. That was why it seered preferable to take the 
more modest approach to world-wide international legislation. 

$0. Such an approach had, of course, consequences rith respect to the “force” of 
the draft articles if they were eventually adopted at an international conference 
and came into force as a United Nation8 convention. It was to that gforce” that 
the Netherlands Government had drawn attention in its written comments contained in 
document A/41/406. If  a *grey zone” was left in the convention, there miqht be 
casee in which the courts of one State party did not recoqnire irmunity whereas the 
courts of’ another State party had recoqnized or would recoqnfze it. In such a 
situation, the principle of reciprocity might be invoked by the latter State for a 
change in its practice, includinq court practice, in respect of the former State. 
If  the case in question fell within the “qrey zone-, it would not be a question of 

a *countermeasure” of the latter State in response to an internationally wrongful 

act of the former State. 

61. The admissibility of such reciprocal treatment wau addressed in article 28, 

parwraph 2 (a), of the draft articles, but from an entirely different anqle, that 
Of non-diecrimination between foreiqn States. Indeed, that ptovision presupposed 
the possibility that a restrictive application of the articles by a State party 
would be responded to by a restrictive application by another State party with 
r@ZIard to the former State prqrty. That would obviously result in a discrimination 
in treatment as between foreiqn States. It wa8 equally obvious, however, that in a 
dichotomy approach there could, strictly speaking, be no restrictive application: 
the rule was applied or not applied, and the leqal consequences of non-application 
were a matter of State responsibility, Includinq the question of adnissibilitv of 
the ‘countermeasure” of reciprocity, and ‘“countermeasures” necessarily 
discriminated between a State which had committed an internationally wrongful act 
and a State which had not done so. There were obviously qood reeeons for not 
treatinq divergent interpretations of rules in that field of State immunity as 
involvinq State reaponeibility, provided that the “hard core” of inaunity for acta 
jure imperil was respected. In effect, that meant that a “qrey zone” was accepted 

and that article 6 and the title of part III ahould be drafted in accordance 
therewith. In any case, the matter ahould be looked into and clarified in second 
read inq . 
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62. Another, parrhave minor, matter, on which the Comniseion - in paragraph 4 of 
the comments on drdl’t article 21 - requeeted reactions from Governments, concerned 
the words in square bracket8 in that c rticle, “or property in which it haa a 
leqally protected interest”. That provision should be read in conjunction with 
draft article -, paraqraph 2. Accordinqly, when a proceeding, as mentioned in 
article 21, ~~6 instituted against an entity which was the owner of a particular 
property, or which had the property in its possession or control, but which was not 
a foreiqn State, the proceeding was nevertheless considered to have been instituted 
aqainst the foreiqn State under the conditiona set forth in article 7, paraqraph 2, 
namely “eo lonq aa the ptoceedinq in effect eeeks to compel that other State either 
to submit to the jurisdiction of the court or to beat the consequence6 of a 
detetrinatim by the court which may affect the property, tiqhts, intetenta ot 

activities of that other State”. That interpretation of article 7, paraqtaph 2, of 
coutae, did not in ltaelf create an immunity for that foreign State, which would 
alao benefit the entity which was not a State. The latter consequence was 
addressed in article 21. Thue, it would meem that in any ca8e the word nq of the 
two provisions should be reconciled. When article 7, pataqraph 2, applied, it 
would appear that the immunity depended on the status of the ‘affected” property, 

riqhta, intereats ot activities of the foteicrn State. The mete fact that 9% 
foreign State had a leqally protected interest in the property did not seem to 
justify an immunity, which would also benefit the non-State owner of the property, 
who wan subject to the jurisdiction of the court. That matter should be qiven 
further consideration, and it seemed relevant to look at other situations in which 
a foreiqn State, by ite own volition, entered into what. could be called a situation 
of ccxmon interest with a non-State, subject to the jurisdiction of the court. In 
that sense, atticlea 14, 15 and 17 miqht be relevant, inasmuch a8 they also dealt 
with mixed situations. 

63. With teqard to the statue of the diplomatic coutiet and the diplomatic baq not 
accompanied by diplomatic courier, the ultimate purpose of the rules on that topic 
was to quarantee the confidentiality of information exchanged between a Governrent 
and its official representatives abroadt the status of the diplomatic baq and that 
of the diplom tic courier were subject to that purpose. 

64. The question inevitably arose as to the statue of a diplomatic be9 which 
contained objects not related to that purpose. How were those objects to be 
separated from the others without jeopardizinq the confidentiality of the 
information? There wea a preliminary question, namely, how to ascertain, or ,at 
least have aufficent reason to believe, that there were extraneous objecta in the 

ba9, aqain without jeopardizinq the confidentiality of the information. Those wete 
essentially technical questions. Openinq the bag waB only one technique which, 
apparently, did not necesaatily jeopardize the confidentiality of the information, 
particularly if the baq wae opened by an authotiaad representative of the sendin 
State in the presence of the competent authorities of the teceivinq or tranait 
State. Indeec’, confidential information was normally not only included in the baq 
but also contaIned in a closed, and often sealed, tnvelope. 
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65. Moreover, modern technoloqy provided methods of detactinq the presence of soam 

objects in the baq without openinq it, in the same way that some animals could 
detect the presence of druqs in the baq without ita bein owned. obviously, those 
wthoda did not enable one to read the documents. There was, of course, no 

querentee that technical devices aakinq it feasible to read such documenta without 
opening the baq would not be devised in the future, but for the noment that aeemad 
t0 belonq to the reala of science f  Iction. In any event, experience had shown that 
protection against such devices was much less complicated than the device itself. 
Rx those reasons, his deleqation thouqht that scanninq and other technical means 

should not be qenerally prohibited. 

66. All that preceded concerned the preliminary question. If  there waa sufficient 
reamon to believe, perhaps as a result of the uae of the methods just described. 
thet there uere extraneous objects in the baq, it ahould be the task of the sending 
State or its official representative to remove such objects. I f  they did not do 

so, the separation of the extraneous objects from the other objects wad impossible 
without opening the baqr the only meana of preventinq the entry of the 
non-legitimate objects wan to return the baq to the sendina State. That would 
inevitably delay the entry of leqitimate objects. 

67. Also, in relation to article 28, he noted that the words “transit State” had 
been placed in square brackets. AppXrentlY it wan thouqht that the Option of 
returning the ba9 to the sending State ehould not be qiven to the transit State. 
In hi8 dele9ation’s opinion, that position iqnored the purpose of the control of 
the transit State. Such control was not exercised for the protection of interests 
located in its own territory, the objects in the baq left that territory anyway. 

The control wan in the interest of the State of final destination, because it was 

in the comcm interest of all the States concerned that the transit State should 
exercise the oontrol of passage throuqh its territory. It seemed therefore 
umarranted to deprive the transit State of the means of control which the State of 
final destination miqht apply. 

68. Hr. Jdeus (Cape Verde) took the Chair. 

69. The Chairman and Mr. Thiam (Chairman of the International Law Commission) paid 
tribute -to Mrs. Petermann, an official of the Codificstion Division, who wa8 
leaving the Organisation, for the competence, efficiency and devotion uhmshe had 
displayed during many years of service rendered to both the Sjxth Committee andtha 
International Law -mission. 

The meeting rose at 5.20 p.m. 


